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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
26 April 2019
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME
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The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting takes place on Wednesday 1 May, 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be Helen Reynolds, the Station Manager of Fresh FM, with a talk titled ‘The Relevance of Radio’. 
Helen will be giving a history of Fresh FM and where it fits in the current media landscape.
A born and bred Nelsonian, Helen spent 18 years offshore, travelling and working in industries ranging from hospitality, PR, film distribution, sales, marketing and merchant banking. She returned to Nelson in 1994 and worked in the health profession for about ten years, before returning to sales and marketing. She has been with Fresh FM for four years.

Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2. To find out more about the station, see www.freshfm.net
The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come any time from 11.30 am, but make sure to be there at 12.30 pm to hear Helen’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Cat on 021 033 5049 or Chrissie on 03-5469818.

BOOK FOR CHARITY CAN BE ORDERED AT WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

Firooz Eftekhar Zadeh’s new book Inspirational Short Stories with Humor can be ordered at the Writers at Lunchtime meeting on Wednesday 1 May.

The book is not being sold for profit, but instead all funds raised from it will be donated to charitable organisations. Families of the victims of the Christchurch terror attack in March will receive the first proceeds. The author is committed to paying publishing and delivery expenses. The donations from promoting this book will be deposited into a special charity account at ASB. 

Inspirational Short Stories with Humor is written from the heart with sensitivity. Combining inspirational stories with humour makes it an enjoyable read. It channels a special compassion towards people who have suffered from wars, terror, hunger, illness, religious persecution, natural disasters and other misfortunes. The author’s unique style, complemented by articles from several great authors and other sources, makes it a perfect book to keep or to give as a gift to a loved one.


Firooz had hoped that the book would be printed by 1 May, but it looks as if this will not be the case. He will be happy to orders on the day. If you wish to place an order in advance, please send your name, postal address, telephone number and number of copies requested to Firooz at fnbzadeh@xtra.co.nz. After the book is delivered, please deposit $20 to ASB account no: 12-3158-156375-53

BOOKS FOR PRISONS

It’s ten years since the Top of the South branch last collected books for the Christchurch prisons, and we are once again asking our members for donations.

Books are needed by both Men’s and Women’s Prisons, but particularly the Men’s, which holds larger numbers of prisoners. They need all levels of reading ability, and up-to-date content is appreciated. Books can be either new or good-quality second hand. New Zealand fiction is not needed so much, but they want:

Non- fiction – all kinds, but particularly:

Maori language – dictionaries and grammar

Pacific – Samoa, Tonga & Cook Islands

Self-improvement

Yoga and meditation

Financial planning

How to draw and paint

War history – 1st & 2nd World Wars, Vietnam War

New Zealand history

Middle East

Historical novels

Fantasy (Terry Pratchett, Stephen King, etc)

Detective and mystery

Asterix, Tintin

Romantic poetry 

Children's books for visitors’ room

Books can be brought along to the Writers at Lunchtime meeting on Wednesday 1 May OR to the Top of the South AGM on Saturday 11 May. If you are unable to come along to either of these, contact Jean Gorman at jlgormanz@gmail.com regarding collection.

SHORT STORY COMPETITION UPDATE

The short story competition jointly sponsored by Page & Blackmore booksellers and the Top of the South branch of NZSA closed at the beginning of April, and a dedicated panel has been busy reading the entries. There were 108 stories in total, coming from 91 individual authors.

Entries came from all over the country, from Kaitaia in the north to Port Chalmers in Otago. For the first time this year we offered the choice of submitting either through the post or by email, and the latter option was overwhelmingly popular, with only 13 submissions coming by post. Our thanks go to the panel of assessors, and especial thanks to Anne Marshman and Cat Woodward for their organisational skills.
The shortlist of ten stories has been drawn up and sent to the judge, Alan Carter. He will select first, second and third prize winners, who will receive prizes of book vouchers from Page & Blackmore and cash from the Top of the South branch. All shortlisted writers will receive a certificate recognising their achievement. 

The results of the competition will be announced at the branch AGM on Saturday 11 May, 2 pm, at the Hearing House, 354 Trafalgar Square, Nelson (on the west side of the cathedral). Alan Carter is in Tasmania at the moment and can’t be there, but Jo Dippie from Page & Blackmore will be announcing the results and handing out prizes. We hope as many of you as possible will be able to attend.

WRITING YOUR MEMOIR: CREATIVE WRITING CLASSES WITH
MICHELANNE FORSTER

What is memoir and how is it different from autobiography? How do different writers tackle deeply personal issues? How can you organize a lifetime of events into a compelling and readable shape?  These four classes will give you a secure foundation for writing your story for family, friends and the wider world. 


Taught by author, playwright and teacher, Michelanne Forster’s classes are designed to stimulate, challenge and inform you wherever you are in your writing journey. Michelanne gives individual feedback on (optional) homework assignments. The courses all come with extensive notes and readings and theory are balanced with practical application.

The classes take place on Wednesdays, 5 – 26 June, 9.30 am – 12 noon, at Volume bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson. The cost is $220. To book, go to: 

https://volume.circlesoft.net/p/tickets-writing-your-memoir-with-michelanne-forster?barcode=MR20192
PAUL MAUNDER’S PLAY PERFORMANCE
Kiwi/Possum Productions is a West Coast community-based theatre group who have been exploring historical and contemporary issues over the last decade. They have brought plays to the Nelson area including Goodnight Irene, Ted, Poppy and WW11, The Cave Above the Pa, The Judgement of Ben Alder, and recently their play about native logging, Helen and the Ferals. 

For this play, writer Paul Maunder started with the idea of a play about the land, dairying, water ... But instead of a play with a simple referencing to community and social relations, it has taken the group into a more complex space aesthetically, as if that is the only way to articulate the issues: land as whenua/placenta (that which nurtures); land as signified by the rates demand: DP4, LOT 173 – surveyors having divided up the land into a commodity to be bought and sold and speculated upon; the family farm turning into investment property; globalisation; technology; agribusiness; environmental issues – soil, water health and climate change; the industrial revolution in Asia and its impact here; tourism; migrant labour; belonging; memory; alienation ... 

DP4, LOT173 is then a meditation on the planet itself, with a range of characters: the nostalgic retired farming couple, their son who wants to sell up, the milker from Gaza, a water bottler, a Chinese investor and a Greenie who has come to live in the area.

WHENUA/  DP4, LOT 173 will play at the Ghost Light Theatre, 146 Bridge Street, Nelson for one performance on Saturday 27 April at 7pm. Bookings at https://nz.patronbase.com/_GhostLightTheatre/Seats/NumSeats?prod_id=17DN&perf_id=1&section_id=GLT&action=&seat_type_id=S
‘LIFE SENTENCE’ WRITING GROUP 
‘Life Sentence’ is a writing group for those who want to write better, be inspired and be supported to publish. They meet on the first Thursday of the month at The Workshop in New Street, Nelson, 5.30 - 7pm. The next meeting will be on Thursday 2 May. 

For more information contact Chris Stuart on 027 777 2556, or email chrisannstuart@gmail.com.

GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP

The Golden Bay Writers Group meets on the first Friday of each month from 1.30 - 3 pm at the Wholemeal Café, 60 Commercial Street, Takaka. Meet up to talk writing in all its forms, to encourage and inspire each other, to share our challenges and victories, and to connect over a cuppa. 
The next meeting will be on Friday 3 May. Everyone is welcome to Golden Bay Writers Group meetings. For more information contact Charlotte Squire at charlottesquirecoms@gmail.com 

WEST COAST WRITERS 

This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group meets on the first and third Sundays of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meetings will be on Sunday 5 &19 May. For more details contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com.

WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton meet on the first Monday of the month, 1.30 – 3.30 pm in the upstairs meeting room at Picton Library. 

The next meeting will be on Monday 6 May at 1.30 pm. The writing exercise is 200-400 words of conversational dialogue beginning with ‘Remember when ...’

For more information contact Irene & Peter Thomas at 03-973 0638 or pandi.goodhope@gmail.com
AUTHOR TALK AT MOTUEKA LIBRARY

Award-winning author and ecologist Philip Simpson will at Motueka Library on Monday 6 May, 6.30 – 7.30 pm, to talk about his new book Down the Bay: a Natural and Cultural History of Abel Tasman National Park.

The Abel Tasman National Park is one of New Zealand’s iconic and most used national parks.  This authoritative account provides a complete picture of the landforms of Abel Tasman, the beaches, the plants and animals, the Maori and European history and the coastal environment. Down the Bay is published by Potton & Burton.

Motueka Library is at 12 Pah Street. Light refreshments will be provided. Koha entry. The book will be for sale for $79.99.

NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH BRANCH AGM 

Everyone is welcome to the Top of the South branch AGM on Saturday 11 May at 2 pm (doors open 1.45 pm). The venue – the same as last year – is the Hearing House, 354 Trafalgar Square, Nelson, on the west side of the cathedral. 

The results of the 2019 Short Story Competition jointly sponsored by the branch and Page & Blackmore Booksellers will be announced, and prizes presented to the winning and shortlisted entrants if they are present. 

The guest speaker will be Ray Berard, who is the branch’s delegate to NZSA national council. We share Ray with Canterbury branch, and are delighted that he is flying up from Christchurch for the day specially to be at our AGM.

Catering will be by Annika Ohlson-Smith. We look forward to seeing as many of you as possible at the AGM, and feel free to bring friends and family. If you can’t attend, please send your apologies to the branch secretary, Jean Gorman at jlgormanz@gmail.com
2019 VOLUME OCKHAMETER 

Volume bookshop are again running a competition in connection with the 2019 Ockham New Zealand Book Awards. Use the Ockhameter to vote for the books you think should win each section of the Awards. To find out about the books and to use the Ockhameter, go to: https://volumebooks.blogspot.com/2019/04/find-out-about-books-short-listed-for.html All entries go in the draw to win a copy of each of the four winning books, courtesy of the publishers. Entries close 10 May.
BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON

Mary Bell Thornton, The Cuba Press and Volume bookshp invite you to the launch of Don’t Forget to Feed the Cat: The travel letters and sketches of Stewart Bell Maclennan on Tuesday 14 May, 5.30 – 6.30 pm.

Stewart Bell Maclennan was the first Director of New Zealand’s National Art Gallery, and the first full-time professional director of a public art gallery in New Zealand. In 1958 he spent six months in Europe and America, visiting galleries and museums to gather ideas.

At home in Wellington his wife and four children eagerly awaited his letters, following his progress with coloured flags on a map on the lounge wall. His daughter, Mary Bell Thornton, has now put together a delightful collection of the letters to and from Stewart and his family – including some of the sketches he made while travelling. This is a frank and intimate record of the art world of the 1950s, and packed with humour.

The launch takes place at Volume, 15 Church Street, Nelson.

Pre-order a copy of the book: https://volume.circlesoft.net/p/art-don-t-forget-to-feed-the-cat?barcode=9781988595009&search_key=feed+the+cat
THE HAWKEYE PUBLISHING MANUSCRIPT DEVELOPMENT 

& PUBLICATION PRIZE

The Hawkeye Publishing Manuscript Development and Publication Prize is open to manuscripts between 40,000 – 80,000 words. The winner receives a $4,500 Self Publishing Package, which includes a structural assessment, edit, proofing, production, digital publishing and distribution, book launch and 12-month marketing strategy.

Authors of commercial Adult and Young Adult fiction and non-fiction written in English can apply. Manuscripts should be strong commercial fiction, including but not limited to contemporary women’s fiction, science fiction, romance, crime and YA, or commercial non-fiction, including but not limited to memoir, biography, history, self-help, business. The following types of work are not eligible: poetry, plays, short stories; works intended for the academic or educational market; cookery; travel.

The entry fee is AU$45.00. Entries close on 20 December. For more information go to: https://hawkeyepublishing.com.au/writing-competitions/
SUBMISSIONS INVITED FROM TOP OF THE SOUTH WRITERS

Writers of Picton invite writers from across the Top of the South to submit original creative non- fiction up to 3000 words and /or poems up to 50 lines for a proposed anthology.

Submissions might be serious, quirky, humorous or prophetic, but on the theme of ‘If it were an ideal world . . .’ The editors are particularly looking for perceived problems together with suggested solutions. Submissions should be sent in electronic format as an email attachment, together with contact details, by 31 May to pandi.goodhope@gmail.com.

Authors retain copyright of their work. Submissions will be subject to editing and proofreading in consultation with the author. 

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for April is The Look of a Day by Carol Don Ercolano.

Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, which can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

The poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 will be included in Horizons 4, which will be published during the later part of 2019. 
